
 

   Woof-Woof to all you great Dogs of the Order.   
 
   The last few months have just flown by and soon we will be meeting in Growl 
Assemble in Norfolk, VA for the Mid-Winter Growl. I hope you have registered if 
you plan on attending, if not; please do so now!   
 
   Over the past few months, I have been able to travel to Missouri to visit with my 
59th ADK and to attend their Birthday Ball; it was a great visit and I was honored to 
be the guest speaker at their Ball. Unfortunately, I was not able to attend the Pound 
Growl due to having to return early for a Board Meeting of the U.S. Marines Youth 
Foundation.   
 
   My ADK PDD Mike Francis and his wife Karen visited with me in November, we 
attended the Veteran’s Day ceremony at Arlington Cemetery and sat with the MCL 
National Commandant PDD Johnny Baker and his wife and with the Marine Corps 
League Executive Director/COO Pup Bob Borka and with the MCLA President 
Evelyn Joppa and her Executive Secretary Ramona. It was a beautiful day and a 
fantastic Veteran’s Day Celebration. During PDD Francis’s visit, we were able to 
visit the Marine Corps War Memorial for both the Marine Corps Birthday 
Ceremonial Parade at the War Memorial and for the Marine Corps Birthday Cake 
Cutting Ceremony at the Museum of the Marine Corps in Stafford, VA. I drove back 
with Mike and his Wife to Missouri for the Birthday Ball. It was a short visit but a 
great one and I look forward to going back soon. 
 
   Earlier in October, I was able to visit Missouri for their Mid-West Division Growl, 
in attendance was PDD Johnny Baker, the MCL National Commandant and Pup Bob 
Borka, the MCL National Executive Director and COO. Thank you Honorable SR 
VCDD Alan Sanning for arranging a very delicious Spaghetti Luncheon. It was a 
fantastic meal and a most enjoyable auction and Growl; the 3 of us departed MO. for 
a visit to Oklahoma City and the site of the upcoming 2023 National Convention.  
 
   Thank you to Sgt. Major Angela Maness and to Marine Danny Thomas for their 
tremendous hospitality; we were able to tour the Omni Hotel, tour beautiful 
Oklahoma City and we even got in a round of Golf. I won’t say who won the mini 
tournament but it wasn’t the Commandant nor the Sgt. Major nor Danny Thomas. It 
was a great visit and well worth the drive. We departed OK City for Houston, TX 
and we were able to visit with the MCL members from Houston where we were able 
to attend a dedication of a new Detachment. It was an honor to attend the dedication 
as well as attend some excellent training provided by the TX. Pack Leader and his 
Staff and of course the Pack Growl.   
 

Growlings from the 59th Chief Devil Dog 
 

CDD Tom Hazlett 



 
   My thanks to every Dog in attendance for a fantastic visit to TX., a special thanks 
to PDD Audrea Killalea who was amazing with her work and coordinating efforts; 
thank you so much Audrea for meeting us at the Marriott hotel and thank you so 
much for the much-needed Goody Powders. It was an honor to watch the local 
Detachment Color Guard present the Colors for the World Series Game, it was an 
honor to see your local Marine Corps League members in action. I am also very 
thankful for the accompaniment of both the 51st Honorable CDD, PCDD Don 
Garland and the 54th Honorable CDD, PCDD Mike English. We all met in Missouri 
and were together in OK City and Houston TX. A great time with many great Dogs 
and members of the MCL. 
 
   After my visits in October and November, I returned home to prepare for the Tree 
of Lights Celebration and for a trip to Denver, CO. Where I am to meet with local 
organizations for a possible future Youth Physical Fitness National Championship 
site. While there, I will have the opportunity to meet with PDD Russ Miller, the 
Rocky Mountain Division Vice Commandant and with PDD Tom Krueger, the 
Honorable Rocky Mountain Division VCDD.   
 
   I have been coordinating with Daytona Beach and Oklahoma City Dogs for the 
upcoming 2022 National Convention and Supreme Growl and the 2023 100th 
Anniversary National Convention and Supreme Growl. I can assure you that both 
events will be huge and well attended. To those Devil Dogs who are planning on 
Obligating to PDD in Daytona Beach, it will be my honor to have the opportunity to 
swear you in. I know we will all have a great time in Daytona and that there will be 
plenty of fun and enjoyment mixed in with some great education. 
 
   Please remember to keep in contact with your fellow Dogs, this COVID virus 
keeps popping its head up with different strains and we need to make sure our 
members are safe and provided assistance if necessary. It’s looks as though our 
Children’s Hospital Fundraising is going very well but only in a few Packs. Please 
meet with your Dogs, whether in Growl Assemble or in a Zoom type of session if 
you cannot physically meet. Don’t forget to send your Passport Fees and donations 
for the Children’s Hospital Fund to the Honorable Dog Robber, PDD Steve Joppa 
immediately after your Growls. 
 
   I look forward to seeing many of you in Norfolk at the Mid-Winter Conference 
and Mini-Growl and of course in Daytona Beach where we will have a fantastic 
time! Please remember our sick and in distress members as well as our Active Duty 
Military Members, especially those who are deployed and serving in Harm’s Way.  
Have a very MERRY CHRISTMAS! Stay safe my Brothers and Sisters and as 
always, I remain Semper Woof. 
 
If you Keep it Fun, They will Come! 
 
S/W 
Tom 
 



 
Trailer parked next to Detachment Home in MO and the Wreath we laid for Veterans Day. 



 Sr. Vice Chief Devil Dog 
 

PDD Alan D. Sanning 

   Woof-Woof, with 2021 coming to a close, I hope it has been a good year for all of 
you in Dogdom. Overall, it has been a good one for me albeit with a twist or two 
along with the continuance of one odd trend. I’ve been with the Samuel F. Gearhart 
Detachment and Central MO Pound #77 since retiring and moving back here in 
1999. Since then, the Detachment has hosted numerous Department and Midwest 
Division Conferences, but none with the number of dignitaries and dognitaries we 
had on paw for our Fall Division Conference October 22 – 23rd.  On deck we had 
Chief Hazlett, PCDD’s Garland, English & Spicer, National Commandant PDD 
Baker, National Executive Director/COO Pup Borka, Kennel Dog Robber PDD 
Joppa, Auxiliary National President Joppa, PNP’s Nobile and Hunter. Now this may 
be normal for some of the Divisions, however it was about six more 
dignitaries/dognitaries than we are accustomed to and that’s not counting a doghouse 
full of Kennel Deputies and other Auxiliary officers. It was a great turnout and I 
believe all had a good time despite a widespread power outage which included the 
hotel on Saturday lasting through most of the Growl and about half of the banquet, 
all of which continued under emergency generator lighting. 
 
    Now, on to the odd trend which has been observed. Many of you may recall that 
PCDD Spicer won the pistol raffle in Springfield, IL. The Chief presented that 
Hellcat pistol and red-dot sight to PCDD Spicer at our division conference. Things 
turned strange as the Chief’s number was drawn for a big ole’ booze basket at the 
conference. Oh no, it doesn’t end there as MWD VCDD PDD Covert’s number was 
drawn and he walked away with a custom-made “K-Bar” like bottle opener. Now, as 
with all of us in attendance at the conference you’re likely thinking, “…well that 
must be the end of that…”, however you would be very wrong as amazingly, PCDD 
Garland’s ticket was drawn for a S&W Model 642 revolver with Crimson Trace 
Laser Grip. Oh yes, it sounds like an episode from Twilight Zone, but, as bizarre as 
it may seem this is all true! So, what is it, are they all drinking from the same water 
dish, perhaps they each carry a cloned lucky rabbit’s foot, no one knows for sure?  
However, I have heard that researchers at a top-secret facility in the mountains of 
West “by God” Virginia have been testing them all with electric probes, mind 
mapping and dog kinesis studies. Perhaps PDD Roger Ware can shed some light on 
the situation, if it’s in WV and there’s any sort of probing PDD Ware is probably 
involved. I wish them all the best, oh never mind that, they’ve already won all the 
prizes! 
 

Leaked photo of one of the winners 
during dog kinesis testing in WV. 



 
       Dogs, email me at sfgactivities@gmail.com and tell me how your Pound is 
pushing the envelope to keep Growls fun and/or to successfully raise bones for 
charity. I have a special challenge coin which will go to the first dog to email me 
with this information. I have a second coin for the dog who I judge their Pound to 
have the best fun or fundraising activity going on, (only for the first dog to email me 
from that Pound, in case I receive the same info from multiple dogs in the same 
Pound). Include your degree, name, dog tag #, Pound name and number in the email.  
Include applicable photos if you want, they may help you win the coin. Good Luck! 
 
    Keep on the lookout for League members you deem worthy of joining us in the 
Dogdom of the MODD and put those mongrels’ names up for a vote at your next 
Growl. Sometimes you may need to ask around, you may have Detachment members 
who are active and participating in areas that you aren’t aware of for any number of 
reasons. I’ve seen that happen with someone who’s work schedule didn’t allow them 
to attend regular Detachment meetings, yet they were heavily involved at other times 
with various fundraisers, Toys-for-Tots, Honor Guard details, etc.….  So, talk with 
those that head up details which you may not regularly see and make sure you don’t 
miss a deserving mongrel. 
 
    Mid-Winter is right around the corner and all Dogs, Pups through PDD may 
attend the Kennel Growl at the Midwinter Conference. The 2022 Mid-Winter is 
scheduled for February 25th and 26th in Norfolk, VA. I understand that there is a 
Trivia Night scheduled for the evening of the 24th and the Growl should be the 
afternoon/evening of the 25th.   
 
For more info go to  https://www.mcleaguelibrary.org/ and scroll down and select 
Conference in the library. 
 
    I wish you all the best and look forward to seeing many of you in Norfolk for 
Midwinter. Till then, take care of yourselves and let me know if I may be of 
assistance.  
 
SEMPER LATRATUS! 
PDD Alan Sanning, SrVCDD email: sfgactivities@gmail.com  
Home Phone: 573-659-5069 

 

mailto:sfgactivities@gmail.com
https://www.mcleaguelibrary.org/
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Prior to the informal birthday gathering on Nov 10th, there was a 
ribbon cutting for the remodeled Bunker which serves as Doghouse 
for Central MO Pound #77 at the Samuel F. Gearhart Detachment. 

Commandant/Pound Keeper PDD Steve Baskette addressing members & guests in the 
Doghouse prior to playing birthday message from Commandant of the Marine Corps. 

PDD Floyd Miller receives Hellcat Pistol from Pound 
Keeper PDD Baskette following raffle on Nov 10th. 

How many Dogs does it take to help the Chief pin on a 
PITA award? Well, if it's going on MWD VCDD PDD 
Covert it might take 3 or 4, especially if he’s helping! 

Escorted by her faithful companion ”The Beav”, PDD Teresa Terry receives a well-deserved 
PITA award  from Pack Leader PDD Hugh Nisbet during the Growl at MWD Conference. 

Chief Hazlett scrutinizing MO Pack Dog Robber PDD 
Janice Hartley’s work. 



 Kennel Aide-de-Kamp 
 

PDD Mike Francis 

WOOF-WOOF,  
 
   Christmas and the New Year have passed. 2021 has been a rollercoaster. Nearly 
100 people were killed in the tornadoes across the Midwest. Just before Christmas, 
we lost two members of Karen’s family on the same day. Our prayers go out to all. 
Hopefully 2022 is going to be much better.  

   The Chief has kept me on my rear paws and moving since the last WOG. During 
October, the weather was beautiful. The SEMO Devil Dogs of Pound 330 held a 
fundraiser at Sam’s Club in Cape Girardeau, Missouri on the 2nd. We took in a total of 
4108 Big Bones. For those of you who follow my Facebook page, you saw all of the 
pictures of our set up. We had a total of 6 Dogs working throughout the day, covering 
both the entrance and exit, for a 12-hour period. Our Pound distributed the yellow 
MODD Roses, collected donations and sold Pack raffle tickets. This was a great 
success, with minimal cost, effort and Dog power. It was an Honor to Install the new 
Officers for Pound 086 in Wentzville. Congratulations to Sir Pound Keeper DD Mark 
Hoernschemeyer! Enjoyed a Growl with Pound 393 in Hawaii, via video. 
Congratulations to the new Officers and Sir Pound Keeper PDD Scotty Bryan! Our 
Midwest Division Fall Conference and Growl was held in Jefferson City, Missouri. It 
was an incredible list of Dignitaries. The Honorable 59th Chief Devil Dog CDD Tom 
Hazlett, Honorable 58th PCDD Leonard Spicer, Honorable 54th PCDD Mike English, 
Honorable 51st PCDD Don Garland, Honorable Sr. Vice CDD PDD Alan Sanning, 
Honorable MWDVCDD PDD Chuck Covert, National Commandant PDD Johnny 
Baker, National COO Pup Bob Borka and too many others to list. We had a fun Growl. 
 
   Some of the Dogs from the Minnesota Pack, presented The Chief with an RC M1A1 
Tank. The games played during the Growl kept us all laughing and we raised a pile of 
Big Bones for the Kennel Children’s Hospital donation. Karen and I ended the month 
at the Honorable Kennel Dog Trainer’s wedding in North Carolina. There were many 
Dogs in attendance. PDD Sal “Animal Mother” Cenicacelaya performed the 
ceremony. Several Adult Beverages were consumed and the was lots of LOUD 
BARKING. Congratulations to Jeremy and Alicia. 
 
   November was also very busy. Drove to The Chief’s Doghouse in Fredericksburg, 
Virginia and spent several days in the Quantico/DC area. It was an Honor to 
accompany The Chief to the Marine Corps War Memorial, at Arlington, for the 
Wreath Laying Ceremony on the 246th Marine Corps Birthday. 



 
   We stopped by the Marine Corps Museum, at Quantico, for the Cake Cutting 
Ceremony. It is always motivating to spend the 10th with The Chief. The next day we 
were at Arlington by 0600 for Veterans Day. The Wreath Laying Ceremony at the 
Tomb of the Unknown Soldier is always a humbling experience. Our National 
Commandant PDD Johnny Baker, the Honorable 59th CDD and the President of the 
National Auxiliary  Evelyn Joppa placed a wreath at the Tomb. The very next 
morning we were on the road EARLY. The Chief rode with us, back to our 
doghouse in Missouri. He was the Guest Speaker at our Detachment’s Marine Corps 
Birthday Ball. The Chief did a great job and he received a nice piece of WW I 
“Trench Art”. Thank you PDD Maevers! Pound 330 lost PDD Arlie Chronister the 
next day. He was 82 years old. Fair Winds and Following Seas, Marine, Semper 
Fidelis. We held a Memorial Service for him at our Pound Growl on the 16th. 
Finished off the month with a Growl of Pound 393 in Hawaii. It’s nice to be able to 
participate with them via video. We enjoyed having Karen’s family join us for 
Thanksgiving.  
 
   December has been filled with Toys For Tots, the Pearl Harbor Day Ceremony and 
the Christmas Parade. I had to step back from things after Karen’s sister, Donna and 
Aunt Mary passed away. Big Barks to all of you who have reached out with your 
condolences. Karen and I send our sincere appreciation to each of you. One thing at 
a time, one day at a time.  

Looking forward to seeing many of you at the National Mid-Winter Conference and 
Kennel Mini-Growl. 24 – 27 FEB 2022 in Norfolk, Virginia. Please spread the word 
that ALL DOGS are welcome. This is the only Kennel Growl that Pups and DDs can 
attend. Make those reservations and join us for a fun Growl!  

Lastly. Remember. MAKE IT FUN AND THEY WILL COME.   

   Semper Woofing, 

  PDD Mike Francis 
     Aide-de-Kamp 
     304-991-0427 
     MarineMikeFrancis@gmail.com  
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

02 OCT 2021 Sam's Club Fundraiser. Military Order 
of the Devil Dogs SEMO Devil Dogs Pound 330 

Missouri Pack Cape Girardeau, Missouri 
 

16 OCT 2021 Operation Chow Hound. Military Order of the 
Devil Dogs "St. Charles County Dogs" Pound 086 Missouri 

Pack. The New Officers: Sir Pound Keeper DD Mark 
Hoernschemeyer. Sir Sr. Vice Pound Keeper DD Bob 
Evenson. Sir Jr. Vice Pound Keeper DD Matt White. 

Madame Smart Dog PDD Janice Hartley. Sir Dog Trainer 
Pup Jean Vaucher. Sir Police Dog Pup Ryan Petras. Sir Mad 

Dog PDD Chuck Covert. Sir Dog Robber PDD Hugh 
Nisbet. Sir Watch Dog PDD C.J. New. Sir Barking Dog DD 

Bob Evenson. 
 

16 OCT 2021 Military Order of the Devil Dogs Tunnel Rats 
Pound 393 In Hawaii. Congratulations to the new Pound 

Officers! Sir Pound Keeper PDD Scott Bryan. Sir Sr. Vice 
Pound Keeper PDD Ryan Siemer. Sir Smart Dog Pup Larry 

Gonzales. Sir Dog Trainer Pup Perry Magpoc. Sir Police 
Dog DD Reggie Sawyer. Madame Mad Dog Pup Betty 

Kramer. Sir Barking Dog Pup Perry Magpoc. Sir Watch Dog 
PDD Ryan Siemer. Madame Dog Robber Pup Betty Kramer. 
 

23 OCT 2021. The Military Order of the Devil Dogs. 
Honorable 54th Chief Devil Dog PCDD Mike English. 

Honorable Midwest Division Vice Chief Devil Dog PDD 
Chuck Covert. The Marine Corps League Midwest Division 

Fall Conference was held in Jefferson City, Missouri. 
 



 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

  
 

23 OCT 2021. The Military Order of 
the Devil Dogs. Honorable 51st Chief 

Devil Dog PCDD Don Garland. 
Honorable Midwest Division Vice 

Chief Devil Dog PDD Chuck Covert. 
The Marine Corps League Midwest 

Division Fall Conference was held in 
Jefferson City, Missouri. 

 

23 OCT 2021. The Military Order of the Devil Dogs. PDD Gina 
McManus, Nebraska Pack. PDD Mike Francis, Missouri Pack. PDD 

Mary Nagle, Iowa Pack. The Marine Corps League Midwest Division 
Fall Conference was held in Jefferson City, Missouri. 

 

30 OCT 21 The Groom and his Dogs. 
Wedding of the Honorable Kennel Dog Trainer PDD Jeremy Barton and Alicia. Salisbury, North Carolina. 

 

10 NOV 21 The Honorable 59th Chief Devil Dog CDD Tom Hazlett. 
Marine Corps War Memorial. Wreath Laying Ceremony. Arlington 

National Cemetery. Arlington, Virginia. 
 

10 NOV 21 The 
Honorable 59th Chief 
Devil Dog CDD Tom 

Hazlett. 
The 246th Birthday of the 
U. S. Marine Corps Cake 
Cutting Ceremony at the 
National Museum of the 

Marine Corps in 
Arlington, Virginia. 

 



 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

11 NOV 21 Veterans Day. Wreath Laying Ceremony. Tomb of the Unknown Soldier. 
 

11 NOV 21 
Veterans Day. 
Wreath Laying 

Ceremony. 
Tomb of the 

Unknown Soldier. 
Arlington National 

Cemetery. 
The Honorable 59th 

Chief Devil Dog 
CDD Tom Hazlett. 

The National 
Commandant PDD 

Johnny Baker. 
The National 

President of the 
MCL Auxiliary 
Evelyn Joppa. 

 

13 NOV 21 The Honorable 59th Chief Devil Dog CDD Tom Hazlett and his Aide-de-Kamp. The Marine Corps 
League Detachment 1081. 246th Marine Corps Birthday Ball. Cape Girardeau, Missouri. 

 

               
Merry 
             

               
Christmas 
             



 Kennel Executive Director 
 

PDD Ben Wells 

Woof-Woof! 

   Well winter is here and things are moving forward in the Kennel. We have a good 
start with Bones acquired for the Children’s Hospital next year. Mid-Winter will be 
upon us before you know it so get your plans made and be there. 

   We are working hard on the Dog Robber Manual updates and the Administrative 
Procedures for the Dogs. 

   We faced many challenges due to the pandemic and as “Good Marines we have 
adapted and overcame.” Many of the changes that have been made have insured the 
MODD will remain strong financially.  

 

Woof-Woof, 

PDD Ben Wells 

Kennel Executive Director 

 Past Chief Devil Dog 
 

PCDD Doug Fisk 

This is a pic of me and the 
New England Division Vice 

Chief Devil Dog Cherie 
Monnell presenting the 2021 

Past Chief Award to PDD 
Larry Herrmann. Pound 131 
Glawackus, CT Pack at the 

Pack Growl 11/14 

S/W 

Doug 

 



 Rocky Mtn Division VCDD 
 

PDD Tom Krueger 

Woof-Woof Devil Dogs of the Rocky Mountain Division; 

   It’s that time of the year where everyone is busy with the Marine Corps Birthday 
Balls, the quickly move on to Toys-4-Tots and then Christmas. I am hopping all had 
a great time the last few months. Now it’s time to get back to work on getting our 
Pack’s / Pound’s back in operating order. Like to remind all that EIN’s, 
Incorporation and Installation Reports are due (Pounds are required to hold an 
Election and Installation of Officers 90 days after the Supreme Growl). I like to 
remind all Pack’s / Pound’s you all should be holding at least 4 Growls a year and 
sending in the Pass Port Fees. Let’s step up and be the Devil Dogs I know we can be.  
Semper Fi Devil Dogs. Woof-Woof, PDD Tom Krueger  VCDDRMD  303-915-
1602  gyfreddyret@gmail.com 

 Kennel Deputy Barking Dog 
 

PDD Tom Bates 

Woof-Woof, Dogs!   
 
   Our Facebook page is barking good! Being able to share photos from Pounds and 
Packs across the country is great. Sharing ideas is as well…   
   Thank you so much and keep them coming! I enjoy posting pictures of Growls, the 
dog food gathered for the local shelters, etc...650 people like our page, 765 people 
follow…  Get the word out, let’s grow those numbers!    
   And as I said before, please share the links to your own Facebook pages for your 
Pounds and Packs. We ARE the Fun and Honor Society! 
Semper Woofing, 
 
PDD Tom “Shoe Shine Boy” Bates 
 



 Kennel Mad Dog 
 

PDD Charles Minton 

Woof-Woof Dogs of the Order,                                                                                  
 

   The Holidays are upon us and I hope that each of you are having a Howling good 
time with family and friends. This old Dog is still recovering from my Thanksgiving 
meal X 2 and I’m looking forward to Christmas and the New Year. I sure hope 2022 
turns out better than this year. I also want to wish each of you and yours a Merry 
Christmas and a Happy New Year. 

 
   The Mid-Winter Conference is right around the corner so make your reservations 
and come out and join us at the Mini Growl. Remember the Mini Growl is open to all 
Dogs regardless of Degree so rustle up your Dogs and come on out for a great time.  
The 2022 Supreme Growl in Daytona Beach is also fast approaching and if you plan 
on advancing to PDD then you need to get the ball rolling now and get your 
paperwork filled out and turned in. I have a feeling that Daytona is going to be crazy 
and we are going to have a lot of DD’s advancing. The fun and games is already 
being planned and I’m looking forward to having a great initiation and Growl. 

 
  So now for some housekeeping items you’re probably wondering why these look so 
familiar, that’s because these are some of the most important things that need to be 
done and passed on for Dogs who are advancing. 
 

So 1st of all, I need all the Dog Robbers to make sure that you start working on 
the paperwork for the Dogs who are going up at Daytona and get them submitted 
to the Kennel Dog Robber. Please do not wait until the last minute to turn in 
advancement forms it makes it harder to set up the initiation process and Platoons. 
 
2nd, I will be emailing my handlers and monitors from last year to see who is 
planning to attend the Supreme Growl or not. From what I’ve heard this could be 
our largest initiation yet and I’m going to need a lot of help and probably more 
Platoon handlers so, if you’re interested in being a handler or event monitor 
please send me an email and I’ll add you to my roster. 
 
3rd, One very important thing that needs to be passed to all DD’s who are 
advancing, is that the earlier you can arrive and get registered the more fun you’ll 
have. All DD’s who are advancing must be registered with the Marine Corps 
League first and then register at the Doghouse for your initiation no later 
than 5:00 PM on August 15th.  
 

 



 
And last but not least.  We have had a lot of dogs who have in the past 
scheduled trips and other activities during the daytime and have been missing too 
much time during the initiation activities.  DD’s need to make sure they do not 
book any trips from August 15-17, so you can attend the whole training cycle. If 
you don’t participate then we can’t advance you, so please make sure you are 
attending all the initiation training sessions.  
 
 It has been a pleasure serving as your Kennel Mad Dog and I look forward to 
seeing you all at the future Growls and especially at the 2022 Supreme Growl.  
If you have any questions feel free to give me a bark and I’ll be glad to help in 
any way that can.  
  
Semper Woofing        
PDD Charles Minton        
    
Honorable Mad Dog 
252-452-0728 
ssgtcdminton@yahoo.com 
 

 Northwest Division VCDD 
 

PDD Bonnie Holden 

Woof-Woof, 
 
Northwest Division has been busy with Toys-for-Tots this quarter. 
 
During the month of October 2021, I attended the Pack Growls for Montana and 
Washington. 
 
Most of the Grand Growls for the next year are scheduled and I will be attending 
them all. 
 
I ask that you continue to have Growls locally as you are able to with the continuing 
COVID-19 fluctuations. Many of the Pounds have turned to Zoom meeting when not 
able to gather in person. 
 
Pack Dog Robbers and Dog Robbers continue to keep up the good work that you are 
doing. 
 
Looking forward to our upcoming Mid-Winter for continuing information to the 
Packs and Pounds. 
 
Semper Woof 

 
 



 Southwest Division VCDD 
 

PDD Aaron Bazán 

Barkings from The Great Southwest Division,  
 
   Woof-Woof Devil Dogs! This year continues to resemble last year, but with a big 
difference as many of us have taken the large steps towards normalcy and yet the 
tunnel gets longer with the new variants taken hold. We take refuge in staying safe 
and visiting our family members outside our homes and extend our gratitude to those 
who keep us in their prayers. 
 
   Tis the Season! We have seen BETTER days, but also have seen worse. (The 
pandemic has tested Us). We continue to meet and ensure we have all our needs. We 
meet and hold new elections for our Pounds and seek ways on improving how we 
conduct business and raise funds to help out throughout our communities. 
 
   The Zoom meetings have been an enormous help in providing information to pass 
on. Packs have been meeting for the Fall Conferences and conducting business in a 
safe and healthy environment, Pounds have also met to elect their new officers.  
 
  The Marine Corps has celebrated its 246 years of existence by following the 
traditions as dictated by the 13th Commandant, Lt. Gen. John A. Lejeune. 
 
   To our Family, Friends and fellow Dogs…I wish for you this Christmas is 
Howling good time and a Happy New Year. Take care, stay healthy and keep in 
touch throughout the New Year. 
 
Semper Woof!! 
 
PDD Aaron Bazán  
SWDVCDD 

 
 



 

 
 
                                   The Fall Conference and held at Universal Hotel in Universal City and Cake cutting ceremonies. 
 
 

 



 Midwest Division VCDD 
 

PDD Chuck Covert 

Woof-Woof!   
 
   I want to start by wishing each and everyone of you a Happy Hanukkah, Merry 
Christmas and Happy New Year!  Also, here’s to hoping 2022 far exceeds the joy 
and happiness that the first two years of this decade brought us!  I want to say 2022 
can’t be any worse than 2020 and 2021, but I don’t trust karma not to bite me in the 
keister for saying it, so I won’t!  Or, did I just do it?  Not sure.  I’m probably 
confused now.  Again.   
 
   If you missed coming to the Midwest Division Conference and Division Growl 
back in October, you missed a good one.   There were a lot of great informative 
classes held prior to the opening session on the MCL side of the house.  It truly 
seems like the training is better and better all the time.   
 
   I had a great time conducting the Growl even though the power went out in the 
middle of it!  It also seems like there’s never enough time to do all the things in a 
Growl that I want to.  But even with all of that, we still raised approximately 1500 
big bones of which most went to the Kennel Children’s Hospital Fund!  If we’re 
going to reach the Chief Hazlett’s goal of 100,000 big bones for 2022, we all need to 
do what we can.  So, keep the ideals flowing and share them with your fellow Dogs!  
I think it’s also appropriate to thank CDD Hazlett, PCDD Garland, PCDD English 
and PCDD Spicer for being in attendance!  All of you not only provide valuable 
insight and training for the younger Dogs but you also make the Growls a lot of fun!     
 
   All Pounds should have completed their installation of officers by now.  If you 
haven’t, you need to get it done now.  Likewise, if your Pound or Pack isn’t current 
and in good standing with the IRS and your Secretary of State, you need to get it 
done also.  There can’t be any excuses that you don’t know how to proceed 
anymore.  There is step by step instructions available of how to get it done.  You just 
have to do it.  I want to thank the Pounds that have gone through the fix and gotten 
current again.  I also want to stress that you need to keep current with your filings.  
As you now know, it’s much simpler to do the fillings on a timely basis than it is to 
fix them later.  It’s also a lot less expensive!   
 
   As always, if you’re conducting a Growl, send me an email and let me know the 
date, time and location.  If I can make it, I’d love to attend.   
 
 
 
 



 
   Last but not least, I hope to see many of you at the Midwest Division Fall 
Conference in Maryland Heights, MO on April 22nd and 23rd 2022.   Hotel 
information and the registration form is on the Midwest Division website.  
(http://www.midwestdivisionmarinecorpsleague.org/) If you plan on going, don’t 
delay. 

Semper Fi, 

PDD Chuck Covert 
Midwest Division Vice Chief Devil Dog 
semperfi_marine2000@yahoo.com 
636-290-1222 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Central Division VCDD 
 

PDD Joseph Pollock 

To all you barking Dogs, 
 
   I hope this finds you in good health and ready for the holidays and a NEW 
YEAR. This old fleabag is more than a little ready to hit the trail and visit as many 
Dog Houses as I can. 
 
To all my Dogs in Central Division, be sure to keep me informed of any event, special 
or otherwise you may be holding.   
 
I am looking forward to seeing all of you at our upcoming events. The first being our 
2022 Mid-Winter Conference in Norfolk, VA. February 24-26. The second event 
being our 2022 Central Division Conference in Springfield, Ohio on March 17-19. 
Give me a bark and I will send you all the scratching's for the conference. I hope to 
see all our Pack Leaders and Pound Keepers at the conference, and as many of our 
Dogs that are able to attend.  
 
Let’s all have a howling great time this coming year and remember to bring as many 
new Dogs into our Packs and Pounds as we can.  
 
Last, I want to wish all our Dogs a very Merry Holiday and a Happy New Year. 
 
Happy Woofing, 
 
PDD Joe Pollock 
Vice Chief Devil Dog 
Central Division 
563-349-2423  
pimarine63@aol.com  
 

http://www.midwestdivisionmarinecorpsleague.org/
mailto:semperfi_marine2000@yahoo.com


 New England Division VCDD 
 

PDD Cherie Monnell 

   New England Division Dogs are doing a challenge of raising Bones for the 
Children’s Hospital Fund, right now I know of CT #131 & #141 have challenged 
each other to see how much they can raise between now and June 2022. A member 
of each Pound bought the NEW MODD patch for each member of their Pound then 
asked them to donate at least 5.5 big Bones to the fund, or MORE if the mood 
moved them. Let’s see if more challenges may happen. (Please let me know of 
them). 

   I am holding 514.5 big Bones for the Children’s Hospital fund from the sale of 
patches. Have on hand 38 patches left to sell as of 6 December 2021. Let’s get them 
sold and add another 209 + big Bones to the fund.   

How to get your patch!  5.5 big Bones ($5.50) sent to PDD Cherie Monnell 2 
Sunset Circle Milford NH 03055 (Checks made out to me) will get you a patch. I 
will have them with me at as many of the Growls I may attend. (Hint-make sure I 
am notified of your Growls, time, date, location.) 

   Just a quick word about reports, 990s, Installations and State registrations; slow in 
being done but are being done. Hopefully by New Year all will be done and 
reported. If you can’t meet, ZOOM IT. Need help to ZOOM, get in touch with me 
and we will get it done. 

Woof -Woof,                                                                                              

 PDD Cherie Monnell                                                                              

New England Division Vice Chief Devil Dog 

VCDDCharie@gmail.com 

 
Nice looking patch, designed by  

PDD Walt Benson of CT Pack #131 

 
 
 
 
 

mailto:VCDDCharie@gmail.com


 Northeast Division VCDD 
 

PDD Joe DeAngelo 

Woof-Woof Dogs of the Division, 
 
   I would like to start out by wishing everyone a Happy Holiday Season and look 
forward to seeing everyone in Norfolk Va. this February at the Mini Supreme Growl.   
All Dogs, no matter what Degree, are welcome to come. I would love to see everyone 
there.  Registration for Mid-Winter is online www.mclnational.com. The date of the 
Growl will be Friday, Feb. 25, 2022 in the evening.  
 
The Packs of the Northeast are in full swing doing Toys for Tots as we do every year.   
 
   All the Packs held their Pack Growls in October and I was able to attend both 
Pennsylvania and New York’s Pack Growls. One of my Assistant Vice Chief Devil 
Dogs PDD Cenicacelaya was able to attend NJ’s Growl and give my report.  I also 
attended the Maryland Pack Growl this past month and would like to thank the 
Maryland Pack for their hospitality while I was there. 
 
   All Packs need to look at their Pounds and make sure they are not revoked with the 
IRS and that all their Installation reports are current.  Remember it is important that 
your Pounds are holding 4 regular assemblies as stated in section 205 of our Bylaws. 
If not please contact those Pound Keepers and come up with a plan of attack to make 
this happen. 
   
   Since we are speaking about Growls, does anyone know when a Pound is supposed 
to hold their Nominations, Elections and Installation of Officers? 
 
It is in this same section.   
Section 205, Subsection B, 
 
ANNUAL - Each Pound shall hold one annual assembly to be held during the three 
months following the month of the Supreme Growl of the Kennel. This assembly 
may be one of the regular assemblies specified in Paragraph A, above, and shall be 
designated a Growl of the Pound. At this annual Growl of the Pound the full order of 
business shall be called and acted upon, including the nomination, election and 
installation of Officers, and at which Growl the outgoing officers shall make full and 
proper reports and accounting to the Pound. 
 
 
 



 
   The Installation Report for the new officers shall be submitted to the Honorable 
Kennel Dog Robber no later than the end of the month immediately following the 
Growl. The Installation Report shall be submitted via the Worthy Pack Dog Robber, 
if there is such, and a copy shall be sent to the respective Division Vice Chief Devil 
Dog. 
 

Look at that, we even had a class today!!!!! 
 
   One last thing.   
   Before you know it, the Supreme Growl will be here. Make sure you know who is 
elevating to PDD in Daytona Beach, Fla. and get their Advancement paperwork in to 
the Honorable Kennel Dog Robber prior to 1 July 2022.   
 
   I hope everyone has a great New Year and can’t wait to see what 2022 bring to our 
Doghouse. 
 
Semper Woofing, 

PDD Joe “Woody” DeAngelo 14-380                                                                                                                                                              
Honorable Vice Chief Devil Dog                                                                                                                                                                 
Northeast Division 
Military Order of the Devil Dogs 
Sgtjd2@gmail.com  
                                                                                                                                                                        
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

I would like to thank HCDD Jack Severn for the beautiful 
artwork he made for both PDD Barb DeAngelo 14-381 and I. 
 



 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 

 

Two of my Asst Vice Chiefs 
for the Northeast Division 

PDD Lawton and PDD 
Cenicacelaya 

PDD Tom Wortmann NY Pack Leader 

PDD Cenicacelaya joined me for the 
NY Pack Growl 

Attended Jersey Shore Marines 
Birthday get together.  In a Bar 
where it all started with PDD 

DeAngelo 14-381 aka my better half. 

Attended Honorable Dog Trainer PDD Barton's wedding. 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Attending Jersey Skeeters Growl. NJ Pack Ready for the Growl. Hanging with new PUP Jesse Shild. BS prior to 
dropping the Bone. Oath given to PUP Shild. Tasmanian Devil Dogs in full effect. PDD Gene Irvin Worthy Pack 

Leader PA Pack. Swearing in the New Worthy Watchdog PA Pack DD Shaw. 

 

Season’s Greetings 
             



 Kennel Operations Dog 
 

PDD Lynn F. Sabel 

Woof-Woof to all Dogs of the Order,  
 
   The Mid-Winter Conference is coming upon us quickly and for all Pups and Devil 
Dogs if you want to know what happens at a Supreme Growl, the Mid-Winter Mini-
Growl is where you can see what happens. It is open to all Dogs (not just Pedigrees 
like at the Supreme Growl). Make sure to get your Registration forms in and make 
Reservations at the Sheraton Norfolk Waterside Hotel. Please try to have the correct 
change when registering at the Dog House. Please have at least one $5 and five $1’s.  
  
   For any Devil Dog who wants to advance to Pedigree in Daytona Beach, FL in 
August, now is the time to talk to your Dog Robber and get your advancement forms 
in. You don’t want to wait till the last minute and then not able to advance due to 
your paperwork wasn’t in on time. Hope to see you all there. 
 
Woof-Woof, PDD Lynn F. Sabel 
Kennel Operations Dog 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Call-to-Action 
 

PDD Jason S. Rowell 



 Kennel Charity Dog 
 

PDD Barbara Vanner 

Now that the New Year is upon us, and it has great things in store for all of us Devil 
Dogs.  Starting off with the Mid-Winter conference at Norfolk, VA. in February and 
ending in August at Daytona Beach FL. at the Marine Corps Leagues National 
Convention, there are a lot of plans in the works. At the conference and convention, 
we will be raising bones for the Children’s Hospital Fund by selling 50/50 chances 
and an online gun raffle, so keep watching for how to get your chances to win this 
awesome prize. At Daytona, we will be having games which I know will be great fun 
for all, so make sure you get your reservation in as soon as possible if you haven’t 
already done so. 
 
Now that the COVID-19 is slowing down and letting us once again get out and 
mingle, it’s a good time to plan on events that will help raise bones for the Children’s 
Hospital Fund.  So far this year we have a good start on the collection of bones, so 
let’s keep up the momentum for the Children’s sake. I’m confidence that your hard 
work and dedication will yield excellent results! 
 
Woof-Woof, 
PDD Barbara Vanner 

    
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Kennel Barking Dog 
 

PDD Lewis W. Rice III 

Woof-Woof, 
 
It has been an Honor to serve you as your Kennel 
Barking Dog since 2018. I will be stepping down 
from this position NLT at the elections of Kennel 
Officers at the Supreme Growl 2022 held in 
Daytona Beach, FL. I cannot attend in Daytona, 
but; from now to that date in August, this position 
can be applied for: All inquiries shall be emailed to 
CDD Tom Hazlett at: 59thchiefdevildog@gmail.com 
 
Brief Description of duties may include, but not 
limited to: Quarterly Newsletters (must have 
computer skills sufficient in Microsoft Office). 
Attendance at either Mid-Winter Mini Growls or 
National Kennel Supreme Growls. Knowledge of 
photography is a plus, but not required. Email 
communication with Kennel Staff Members.  
 
Semper Woofing, 
PDD Lewis W. Rice III 
 



 
Kennel Quartermaster 

 
PDD Wendy Zamora 

Woof-Woof Dogs, 
 
   Winter is finally here with all the cold temperatures and snow for some of us. But it 
all brings family’s together as we celebrate Thanksgiving, Christmas and the New 
Year. I want to take this time to Wish each and every one of you Dogs a very Merry 
Christmas and a Happy New Year. 
 
   I am still working on placing a bar code on every item to try to make things move a 
little faster in the check-out line. This will all be accomplished by National 
Convention.   
 
   Just a reminder that the Quartermaster store will not be at the National Mid-Winter.  
I will not be bringing any items with me. If you need something before the Supreme 
Mini Growl, please submit your orders in time to be filled and sent to you. Orders 
ship once a week on Mondays. 
 
   Make sure you are using the latest Merchandise Price List and the Order Form.  
Printing costs have gone up; therefore, I have had to increase the prices on some of 
the publications as I reorder them. Shipping has also changed; it is now $0 to $50 is 
$5.  
 
Please make all checks payable to Military Order of Devil Dogs. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 



 Dept. of Maine SVC 
 

Charles Paul 

   My name is Charles Paul. I am the Senior Vice Commandant for the Dept. of 
Maine, The Commandant for Central Maine Detachment 810, the Senior Vice for the 
Maine Pack and the Pound Keeper for the Lobster Pound # 119. Intro’s are out of the 
way now! 

   Taking a lesson from the Springfield Supreme Growl in Springfield, IL.  

I approached my Pound and my Detachment and came up with the idea of holding a 
raffle to benefit our state Children’s Hospital in Portland, ME, the Barbara Bush 
Children’s Hospital. We raffled off an American Flag with an Eagle in the lower 
right-hand corner. The raffle was a huge success and we were able to present the 
hospital with a check for $1750. We plan on making this a yearly event, in hopes that 
it will generate more interest in our Pound’s activities and hopefully increase 
attendance as well as membership in the Pound. I have enclosed a couple of pictures. 

   1st Picture -left to right: Paul St. Pierre, PUP Lobster Pound #119, Meaghan 
McNamara, Philanthropy Specialist & Charles Paul, Pound Keeper Lobster Pound 
#119 Woof-Woof! 

   2nd Picture - Raffle prize (American Flag with an Eagle).     

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
Kennel Dog Trainer 

 
PDD Jeremy Barton 

I hope everyone had a great Thanksgiving. We are a little over two weeks away from 
Christmas, so Merry Christmas everyone. Now comes the hardest part of my job, 
reporting those who have received their final orders to the Supreme Commandant, 
since the last WOG. 
 
PDD Frank A. Diekman             Pound 159    New Hampshire Pack 
PUP Jose Torres-Reyes    18-213    Pound 358    West Virginia Pack 
PDD Duane Frost            99-052    Pound 37    New York Pack 
PDD Thomas H Wilson Sr    13-366    Pound 99    Arizona Pack 
DD    Austin Keithley                Pound 329    Montana Pack 
PDD Steve Schwartz        13-189    Pound 150    Colorado Pack 
PUP Gary Erickson        16-114    Pound 99    Arizona Pack 
PDD John T Hicks            78-030    Pound 300    Tennessee Pack 
PDD Ronald R Peterson    11-397    Pound 374    Montana Pack 
PDD Charles E Ranew        09-367    Pound 358    West Virginia Pack 
DD Rodolfo Garcia         08-358    Pound 129    Virginia Pack 
PDD Jack W Larkey        04-357    Pound 300    Tennessee Pack 
PDD Robert J Powell        89-145    Pound 143    North Carolina Pack 
DD H F Reichart             11-164    Pound 226    Illinois Pack 
PUP Arthur L Bunn        20-107    Pound 356    Oklahoma Pack 
PUP Robert P Delph        19-136    Pound 380    Kentucky Pack 
PDD Larry Cushenberry    13-362    Pound 365    Kansas Pack 
PUP John “Jay” Adams    15-351    Pound 386    Arizona Pack 
 
 
Please pray for the family members of our departed Devil Dogs. 
 
Honorable Kennel Dog Trainer 
PDD Jeremy W Barton 
12-344 
Blue Ridge Pound 319 
North Carolina Pack 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 Kennel Dog Robber 
 

PDD Stephen C. Joppa 

   Dues transmittals continue to come in at a moderate pace. The bylaws say that all 
renewals are due on September 1. If you have not renewed your dues for the 2021 
year you may not legally attend any growls or participate in any MODD activities.  
Please get your renewals to your Dog Robber so they may be transmitted to Kennel 
and you can hold a current membership card. 
 
   Dog Robbers: Please contact your members and get the transmittals in promptly. 
New applications for membership are down from previous years. If you have quality 
members in your Detachment invite them to become members of the MODD. We are 
always looking for “good Dogs”. 
 
   Elections and Installation Reports are required to be completed by mid-November.  
Attached is a list of those reports for each Pound and Pack.  If your Pound or Pack 
does not show 2022 in the date field, please get a copy submitted right away. 
 
   Passport stamp bones are to be collected from each member in attendance at a 
growl.  Please collect the bones at each growl and submit them promptly. The bylaws 
require them to be submitted after each Growl. 
 
   IRS 990’s were to be submitted to the IRS by the middle of November. (If the fiscal 
year you are using is July to June).  If your Pound or Pack has not complied, you need 
to get it done.  You stand to lose your nonprofit status if you do not comply with the 
IRS regulations. Send the IRS notice of filing to me so it and your EIN number may 
be recorded. The IRS is making a big push to shut down non-profits that do not file.  
If you do not have an EIN number you need to get one and send the number to me so 
we can get you on the list of MCL subsidiaries and registered as such with the IRS.  
Noncompliance may result in taxes being imposed on any income as well as severe 
penalties from the IRS. 
 
   We are all looking forward to the Mid-Winter Growl in Virginia in Feb. I hope to 
see many of you in attendance. Remember, this is the only Kennel level Growl that 
any Dog may attend. 
 
   After you have made sure that you have complied with all of the above you can go 
back to your nap by the fireplace and make sure the food and water bowl are close by 
so that you do not have to exert yourself too much. Have a Merry Christmas and I 
wish each and every one a joyous and prosperous New Year. 
 
WOOF-WOOF, 
Stephen C. Joppa 
Kennel Dog Robber   
 
 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 

Happy New Year 2022! 


